#### **∂** Open Access Full Text Article

### EDITORIAL

Today's nonmedical opioid users are not yesterday's patients; implications of data indicating stable rates of nonmedical use and pain reliever use disorder

## Jeffrey A Singer<sup>1-3</sup> Jacob Z Sullum<sup>4.5</sup> Michael E Schatman<sup>6.7</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Valley Surgical Clinics, Ltd., Phoenix, AZ, USA; <sup>2</sup>Department of Health Policy Studies and Center for the Study of Science, Cato Institute, Washington, DC, USA; <sup>3</sup>Goldwater Institute, Phoenix, AZ, USA; <sup>4</sup>Reason Magazine, Los Angeles, CA, USA; <sup>5</sup>Creators Syndicate, Hermosa Beach, CA, USA; <sup>6</sup>Research and Network Development, Boston PainCare, Waltham, MA, USA; <sup>7</sup>Department of Public Health and Community Medicine, Tufts University School of Medicine, Boston, MA, USA

Correspondence: Michael E Schatman Research and Network Development, Boston PainCare, 85 First Avenue, Waltham, MA 02451, USA Tel +1 425 647 4880 Email Michael.Schatman@tufts.edu



According to the narrative underlying current policies aimed at reducing opioid-related deaths, the problem can be traced to a dramatic increase in opioid prescribing that began in the late 1990s. This trend supposedly was fueled by unscrupulous pharmaceutical company representatives who convinced practitioners that opioids posed a low risk of misuse and overdose (although a recent analysis<sup>1</sup> suggests there were probably 30 or more root causes of the crisis). To illustrate this narrative, politicians and journalists have cited examples of patients who accidentally became "hooked" on opioids while taking them for pain, such as teenagers with orthopedic injuries who found the analgesics prescribed for them so alluring that they progressed to lives of drug abuse and addiction.<sup>2</sup> This narrative drives policies targeting the prescription of opioids to patients in pain, with the goal of reducing the risk of addiction as well as the diversion of prescription opioids to the underground market. These policies include state prescription drug monitoring programs (PDMPs), abuse-deterrent formulations of prescription opioids, prescribing guidelines, and legal restrictions on prescribing for both acute and chronic pain.

Despite these efforts, opioid-related deaths have continued to rise. The US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) reported in November 2018 that deaths involving opioids rose by 13% between 2016 and 2017.<sup>3</sup> Opioid-related deaths have risen by nearly 500% since 1999.<sup>3</sup> The deaths have continued to rise despite the fact that per capita high-dose opioid prescriptions (90 MME or greater) fell by 58% from 2008 to 2017,<sup>4</sup> while the total volume of opioids dispensed fell by 29% from 2010 to 2017.<sup>5.6</sup>

The actual components of the opioid-related death toll are as alarming as they are revealing. Since 2010, deaths involving heroin and fentanyl have risen much more dramatically than those involving prescription opioids. The share of opioid-related deaths involving "synthetic opioids other than methadone" rose from 14% in 2010 to 60% in 2017.<sup>3</sup> According to the Drug Enforcement Administration, that category consists almost entirely of illicitly produced fentanyl and fentanyl analogs, manufactured in Asia or Mexico and smuggled into the United States, often via mail or private courier.<sup>7</sup> Based on likely understated CDC data,<sup>8</sup> fentanyl or heroin was involved in 75% of opioid-related deaths in 2017, up from 28% in 2010.<sup>9</sup> Just 30% of opioid-related deaths involved prescription analgesics such as hydrocodone and oxycodone in 2017, down

Journal of Pain Research 2019:12 617-620

© 2019 Singer et al. This work is published and licensed by Dove Medical Press Limited. The full terms of this license are available at https://www.dovepress.com/terms. pub and incorporate the Greative Commons Attribution — Non Commercial (unported, v3.0) License (http://creative.commons.org/licenses/by-nc/3.0/). By accessing the work you hereby accept the Terms. Non-commercial uses of the work are permitted without any further permission from Dove Medical Press Limited, provided the work is properly attributed. For permission for commercial use of this work, please see paragraphs 4.2 and 5 of our Terms (https://www.dovepress.com/terms.php). from 52% in 2010, and roughly 40% of those 2017 cases also involved heroin or fentanyl.<sup>9</sup> In other words, approximately 18% of total opioid-related deaths in 2017 involved prescription analgesics without heroin or fentanyl. Extrapolation from New Hampshire Department of Justice data suggests that even the 18% figure was grossly overstated (Fallon K, personal communication, December, 2018). Adding other drugs to the analysis of the CDC's data makes the role of prescription opioid analgesics appear even less significant. For instance, 68% of deaths involving prescription opioids in 2017 also involved heroin, fentanyl, cocaine, barbiturates, benzodiazepines, or ethanol. Thus, fewer than 10% of opioidrelated deaths involved prescription pain relievers without those other dangerous substances.<sup>9</sup>

These trends suggest that nonmedical opioid users are migrating from prescription drugs to heroin and illicit fentanyl and fentanyl analogs as legally produced prescription opioids become more expensive and difficult to obtain in the underground market. Research suggests that the advent of abuse-deterrent opioids was a significant factor in this shift.<sup>10</sup> There is also some evidence that PDMPs have contributed to the replacement of prescription opioid analgesics with heroin and fentanyl.<sup>11</sup>

### Challenging the standard narrative

It would be reasonable to expect that the increasing prevalence of heroin and illicit fentanyl in drug-related deaths would encourage policymakers to thoughtfully reconsider the relationship between opioid prescribing and deaths involving opioids. The data suggest that the overdose crisis is largely an unintended consequence of drug prohibition. Prohibition provides powerful economic incentives for illicit manufacturers, transporters, and dealers to supply banned substances. Nonmedical users appeared to prefer diverted prescription opioids, perhaps because the doses were reliable or because the fact that they could be legally prescribed for medical purposes created the illusion that they were relatively safe.<sup>12</sup> But as diverted pain pills became more difficult to obtain in recent years, the black market filled the void with cheaper (and more dangerous) heroin and illicit fentanyl.

Yet defenders of the standard narrative believe that the population of nonmedical users consists primarily of patients who were inappropriately prescribed opioids for painful conditions. Based on that premise, they reason that reducing opioid prescribing in conjunction with better drug interdiction and expansion of drug treatment should gradually eliminate the problem. Unfortunately, the data do not support that expectation. Undoubtedly, some patients, when exposed to an opioid for the treatment of a painful condition, enjoy the psychoactive effects and desire to have that experience again. When presented with an opportunity to use the drug in a nonmedical context – ie, recreationally – they happily indulge. However, this scenario is the exception, not the typical case.

The National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) has repeatedly found that <25% of nonmedical prescription opioid users obtain these drugs from a prescriber; the rest obtain them from friends, relatives, or dealers.<sup>13</sup> In a 2007 study of more than 27,000 OxyContin addicts who entered rehab between 2001 and 2004, Carise et al found that 78% said the drug was never prescribed for them for any medical reason, 86% took the pills to get "high" or get a "buzz", and 78% had a history of prior treatment for a substance abuse disorder.<sup>14</sup>

NSDUH data provide further reason to doubt that the population of nonmedical users is largely made up of former patients. The rate of "past month nonmedical use of pain relievers among people aged 12 or older" was essentially flat in that survey from 2002 through 2014.<sup>13</sup> The same is true of "pain reliever use disorder in the past year among people aged 12 or older" during that period.13 (The wording of the NSDUH questions changed in 2015, and thus the numbers for more recent years are not comparable.) Yet, the volume of opioids prescribed in the United States almost doubled between 2002 and 2014.5 Doubling the amount of opioids prescribed does not seem to have had a discernible effect on the rate of nonmedical use or the rate of pain reliever use disorder. Conversely, reducing prescriptions has not reduced opioid-related deaths. To the contrary, it seems to be driving up the death toll by pushing nonmedical users toward deadlier drugs. A more rational approach, based on a more accurate narrative, would emphasize measures aimed at reducing the harms associated with consumption of black-market opioids.

### Toward a Truer narrative

In a September 2018 analysis of CDC data going back to the 1970s, Jalal et al found that "death rates from drug overdoses in the U.S. have been on an exponential growth curve that began at least 15 years before the mid-1990s surge in opioid prescribing, suggesting that overdose death rates may continue along this same historical growth trajectory for years to come".<sup>15</sup> The authors of the article concluded:

The epidemic of drug overdoses in the United States has been inexorably tracking along an exponential growth curve since at least 1979, well before the surge in opioid prescribing in the mid-1990s. Although there have been transient periods of minor acceleration or deceleration, the overall drug overdose mortality rate has regularly returned to the exponential growth curve. This historical pattern of predictable growth for at least 38 years strongly suggests that the epidemic will continue along this path for several more years. By contrast, the recent historical variability with which some specific drugs have waxed and waned makes predictions about the future role of specific drugs far more uncertain. Indeed, it is possible that in the future, the drug overdose epidemic may be driven by a new or heretofore obscure psychoactive substance.<sup>15</sup>

Summing up these findings, NBC News correspondent Maggie Fox observed that the overdose crisis "started before the availability of synthetic opioids, and may have only a little to do with the prescribing habits of doctors or the pushy habits of drug makers".<sup>16</sup> The shift toward heroin and fentanyl is not just a matter of prescription opioid users switching to other drugs. In recent years, opioid users have become more likely to start with illicit narcotics. In a November 2017 study, Cicero et al found that a third of heroin addicts entering rehab in 2015 initiated opioid use with heroin, up from just 8.7% in 2005.<sup>17</sup>

Americans increasingly have been engaging in the nonmedical use of licit and illicit drugs since the late 1970s. Some of this drug use may represent self-medication in response to anxiety, depression, alienation, and despair. The rising incidence of drug-related deaths among nonmedical users also indicates that they are facing bigger risks today, probably because potency has become more difficult to predict and possibly because doses have increased and drug mixtures have become more reckless.<sup>18</sup> However, policymakers and the media tend to favor simple explanations and solutions for complex problems, and the opioid overprescribing narrative is no exception. However, as Mencken observed, "There is always a well-known solution to every human problem" that is "neat, plausible, and wrong".<sup>19</sup> The standard explanation of the overdose crisis is wrong, and the policies it has inspired are not only ineffective, but harmful.

### Harmful effects of the standard narrative

Opioid-related deaths continue to rise even as many patients in chronic pain have seen their medication dosages involuntarily reduced or cutoff altogether. Some, in desperation, have sought relief from the black market or even in suicide.<sup>18,20</sup> Health care providers have criticized the imposition of prescription limitations as a misinterpretation of the opioid prescribing guidelines published by the CDC in 2016, and some have criticized the guidelines themselves as lacking a firm empirical basis.<sup>21,22</sup> The American Medical Association has joined the chorus of critics,<sup>23</sup> as have a diverse group of pain and addiction specialists who signed a November 2018 letter in *Pain Medicine* that describes "nonconsensual tapering policies" as a "large-scale humanitarian issue."<sup>24</sup> US Food and Drug Commissioner Scott Gottlieb has acknowledged these concerns and has taken early steps to address them.<sup>25</sup>

## Conclusion

The current overdose crisis is rooted in the intersection of long-term psychosocial and cultural trends with the lucrative opportunities offered by drug prohibition. Ending drug prohibition will not curb the growing tendency to use drugs nonmedically. However, it will potentially reduce the resulting harm. Short of decriminalization, policymakers should abandon one-size-fits-all intrusions into the clinician-patient relationship. As an alternative, they should consider prioritizing harm reduction measures such as expanded access to medication-assisted treatment, needle exchange, and supervised injection facilities, and rescheduling naloxone to make it available as a truly over-the-counter drug.<sup>26</sup>

Health care in general, and pain and addiction management in particular, are nuanced undertakings. Current public policies aimed at reducing opioid-related deaths ignore such nuance in favor of ham-handed, empirically dubious, and demonstrably harmful dictates. Americans suffering from chronic pain, and those from whom they receive their treatment, deserve medical care managed through better-informed and more even-handed policy.

# Disclosure

Dr Singer serves as a consultant to Reed Smith, LLC. Dr Schatman serves as a consultant to Kaleo Pharma. The authors report no other conflicts of interest in this work.

## References

- Madras BK. The President's Commission on combating drug addiction and the opioid crisis: origins and recommendations. *Clin Pharmacol Ther.* 2018;103(6):943–945.
- Christie C, Baker C, Cooper R. Final Report of the President's Commission on Combating Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis. Washington, DC: White House; 2017. Available from: https://www.whitehouse.gov/ sites/whitehouse.gov/files/images/Final\_Report\_Draft\_11-1-2017.pdf. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- Hedegaard H, Miniño AM, Warner M. Drug overdose deaths in the United States, 1999-2017. National center for health statistics, data brief No. 329; 2018; 1–7. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ data/databriefs/db329-h.pdf. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- Hoots BE, Xu L, Kariisa M, et al. Annual surveillance report of drugrelated risks and outcomes. U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2018. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/ pdf/pubs/2018-cdc-drug-surveillance-report.pdf. Accessed December 26, 2018.

For personal use only.

- United States Food and Drug Administration. FDA analysis of longterm trends in prescription opioid analgesic products: quantity, sales, and price trends. Available from: https://www.fda.gov/downloads/ AboutFDA/ReportsManualsForms/Reports/UCM598899.pdf. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- IQVIA. U.S. prescription opioid volume declined 12 percent in 2017– largest drop in 25 years. IQVIA; 2018. Available from: https://www. iqvia.com/newsroom/2018/04/iqvia-institute-for-human-data-sciencestudy-us-prescription-opioid-volume-declined-12-percent-in-20. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- Deprez EE, Hui L, Wills K. Deadly Chinese fentanyl is creating a new era of drug kingpins. Bloomberg; 2018. Available from: https://www. bloomberg.com/news/features/2018-05-22/deadly-chinese-fentanyl-iscreating-a-new-era-of-drug-kingpins. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- Schatman ME, Ziegler SJ. Pain management, prescription opioid mortality, and the CDC: is the devil in the data? *J Pain Res.* 2017;10:2489–2495.
- United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. About multiple cause of death, 1999–2017. Available from: http://wonder.cdc.gov/ mcd-icd10.html. Accessed December 27, 2018.
- Singer JA. Abuse-deterrent opioids and the law of unintended consequences. Cato Institute Policy Analysis; 2018. Available from: https:// object.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/pubs/pdf/pa832.pdf. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- Fink DS, Schleimer JP, Sarvet A, et al. Association between prescription drug monitoring programs and nonfatal and fatal drug overdoses: a systematic review. *Ann Intern Med.* 2018;168(11):783–790.
- Bergen-Cico D, Scholl S, Ivanashvili N, et al. Opioid prescription drug abuse and its relation to heroin trends. In: Preedy VR, editor. *Neuropathology of Drug Addictions and Substance Misuse*. Volume 1: Foundations of Understanding, Tobacco, Alcohol, Cannabinoids and Opioids. London, UK: Academic Press; 2016:878–887.
- 13. Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, United States Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, United States Department of Health and Human Services, Research Triangle Institute. Results from the 2014 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables; 2015. Available from: https://www.samhsa.gov/ data/sites/default/files/NSDUH-DetTabs2014/NSDUH-DetTabs2014. htm#tab6-47a. Accessed December 26, 2018.

- Carise D, Dugosh, KL, McLellan AT, et al. Prescription OxyContin abuse among patients entering addiction treatment. *Am J Psychiatry*. 2007;164(11):1750–1756.
- Jalal H, Buchanich JM, Roberts MS, et al. Changing dynamics of the drug overdose epidemic in the United States from 1979 through 2016. *Science*. 2018;361(6408):1218.
- Fox M. Opioid crisis started 40 years ago, report argues. NBC news; 2018. Available from: https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/americasheroin-epidemic/opioid-crisis-started-40-years-ago-report-arguesn911456. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- 17. Cicero TJ, Ellis MS, Kasper ZA. Increased use of heroin as an initiating opioid of abuse. *Addict Behav.* 2017;74:63–66.
- Sullum J. America's war on pain pills is killing addicts and leaving patients in agony. *Reason*. 2018;49(11):18–29.
- 19. Mencken HL. Prejudices: Second Series. London: Jonathan Cape; 1921.
- Singer JA. The war on opioids has become a war on patients. Cato at Liberty; 2018. Available from: https://www.cato.org/blog/war-opioidshas-become-war-patients. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- Kertesz SG, Gordon AJ. A crisis of opioids and the limits of prescription control: United States. *Addiction*. 2018;14:169–180.
- Mundkur ML, Gordon AJ, Kertesz SG. Will strict limits on opioid prescription duration prevent addiction? Advocating for evidence-based policymaking. *Subst Abus*. 2017;39(2):125–128.
- 23. Singer JA. The AMA gets it right by defending evidence-based medicine and patient, physician autonomy. Cato Institute; 2018. Available from: https://www.cato.org/blog/unfairly-accused-ama-actually-shows-backbone-defense-evidence-based-medicine-patient-physician. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- Darnall BD, Juurlink D, Kerns RD, et al. International stakeholder community of pain Experts and leaders call for an urgent action on forced opioid tapering. *Pain Med.* 2018;19(11):2099–2100.
- 25. Singer JA. New FDA initiative implies CDC opioid guidelines are not evidence-based. Cato at liberty; 2018. Available from: https://www. cato.org/blog/new-fda-initiative-implies-cdc-opioid-guidelines-arenot-evidence-based. Accessed December 26, 2018.
- 26. Singer JA. Harm reduction: shifting from a war on drugs to a war on drug-related deaths. Cato Institute Policy Analysis; 2018. Available from: https://object.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/pubs/pdf/pa-858.pdf. Accessed December 26, 2018.

Dove Medical Press encourages responsible, free and frank academic debate. The content of the Journal of Pain Research 'Editorial' section does not necessarily represent the views of Dove Medical Press, its officers, agents, employees, related entities or the Journal of Pain Research editors. While all reasonable steps have been taken to confirm the content of each Editorial, Dove Medical Press accepts no liability in respect of the content of any Editorial, nor is it responsible for the content and accuracy of any Editorial.

#### Journal of Pain Research

#### Publish your work in this journal

The Journal of Pain Research is an international, peer reviewed, open access, online journal that welcomes laboratory and clinical findings in the fields of pain research and the prevention and management of pain. Original research, reviews, symposium reports, hypothesis formation and commentaries are all considered for publication.

Submit your manuscript here: https://www.dovepress.com/journal-of-pain-research-journal



The manuscript management system is completely online and includes a very quick and fair peer-review system, which is all easy to use. Visit http://www.dovepress.com/testimonials.php to read real quotes from published authors.